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May 16, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit for the council’s review and consideration, “an ordinance relating to the operation and maintenance of the Seattle Streetcar by King County on behalf of the City of Seattle, adopting an agreement between King County and the City of Seattle and consenting to the City of Seattle’s exercise of power reserved to King County pursuant to RCW 35.58.260.” 

In June of 2006, the City of Seattle began construction of the Seattle Streetcar, funded in part by over $25,000,000 from property owners of the City of Seattle’s Local Improvement District 6750.  The construction is expected to be completed before the end of 2007.  Over the past several months staff from King County and the City of Seattle have been developing an agreement for the operation of the Seattle Streetcar.  

By using King County as its streetcar operator, the City of Seattle will be using a model similar to the 1978 agreement it had with Metro to operate the City’s Waterfront Streetcar.  Ownership was eventually transferred to Metro in 1985.  King County brings its considerable experience and expertise in operating one of the nation’s largest and most complex public transportation systems, including streetcars, and soon to include light rail.

The agreement calls for the day-to-day operation and maintenance of the streetcars, track and systems to be conducted by the county.  Costs for this work would be the full responsibility of the City until the start-up of Sound Transit’s (ST) Central Link, scheduled for 2009.  After Link start-up, the City would continue to contribute 25 percent of the net operating costs of the Seattle Streetcar each year.  The county expects to use savings from reallocated bus service along the Link alignment to provide its share of the long term streetcar operation and maintenance funding. 

As the owner of the system, the City of Seattle would remain responsible for the full cost of the maintenance of stations, street and traffic signals.  The City would also be responsible for all future capital investments, major maintenance, modifications or expansion of the system. Under the proposed agreement, the City and county would jointly establish service levels for the streetcar each year based on available resources and ridership demand.  Service changes would be subject to the same service change process as the county’s other transit routes. 

The agreement also contains detailed provisions regarding risk, insurance and indemnification.  The City is responsible for risk associated with the construction of the system and procurement of the vehicles.  The City and county will share risk associated with the operation.  King County will administer the claims review and claims administration process. 

Once executed, the agreement will be in effect through 2014.  King County and the City of Seattle have the option to agree to an additional five-year extension.

As part of this ordinance, the county would also formally consent to the City’s construction and operation of the Seattle Streetcar. 

I look forward to working with the council as you consider the agreement.  Please contact Jim Jacobson, Metro Deputy General Manager, at 206-684-1614, if you have any questions. 

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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